MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, May 15, 2018
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Joan Kramar 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Karen Lane President
Marcus Karavan, Esq, Solicitor
 
Joselyn Rich   
Jill A. Gougher, Borough Administrator 
Mantura Gallagher 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles C. Krafczek 






Raymond Parzych 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 6, 2018.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

 PUBLIC SAFETY – 

COURT ADMINISTRATOR – Debbie Scott reported June will start two Court sessions and from July on, Court will be every week. In June a new part-timer will be coming in. 
FIRE CHIEF –Roger Stanford reported for the month of April, 2018. There were 11 fire calls and 15 EMS calls. There was 1 building fire, 1 cooking fire, 2 mulch fires, 1 medical assist, 1 natural gas leak, 1 cover assignment, 1 smoke scare, 1 sprinkler activation, and 2 fire alarms.

Councilmember Parzych asked if the stipends and the staff are all working out, Roger said they were. Memorial Day parade, will be the same as last year.  

POLICE REPORT- Police Chief Schutta –month of April, 2018, 102 motor vehicle stops, 5 adult arrested. Personnel – 5 Class II working, 5 recruits still in the academy, will graduate in June. 1 Class I working. Staffing is good for the Summer.  As for the new Building, everything seems to be fine, continue to receive color samples for furniture, lockers, etc. New building is on schedule. 

Councilmember Parzych said we are still working on proposed Ordinances for drones and cameras. There should be some allowances in the drones paperwork for people who do this professionally. 

BEACH PATROL CAPTAIN – Sandy Bosacco – currently preparing headquarters and equipment for the start of Summer. Will open on Saturday, May 26th.  Two tryouts this year, Sunday, May 27th and one Saturday June 2nd.  Strong number of returning guards and a lot of new applications. Beach tag office is manned and has been open on week-ends. All positions are filled for taggers. 

Councilmember Parzych reported that pay has been increased for lifeguards which equates to $4 per day for lifeguards and the beach taggers compensation remains the same as 2017. Avalon raised their rates, as did Stone Harbor.  On the bonuses we reduced the number of days you have to work from 50 to 40.

Old Lifeguard Stands – Discussed how to get rid of them.  Liability, as long as we get a receipt means liability on the Borough. It was decided to put them up on Gov Deals.  A Resolution will be offered in the Regular Meeting.

Resolution Change – making 105th Street Beach a “raft” beach – Lifeguard Captain said most of the beaches are rafting and swimming. 105th street has been “no rafts”. What you end up with is two lifeguards, watching two bathers all day and the stands to the North and South, you have 2-3 guards watching 150 people.  The families that stay on 105th have to lug all their gear to the 
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other beaches. The adjacent beaches are overly crowded and 105th is not.  We changed some about 10 years ago and this one needs to be changed now, makes it not overly crowded anywhere.  
OEM –No report   
RECREATION & TOURISM – 
Councilmember Krafczek gave the Chamber of Commerce update. General Membership meeting was held and very well attended. He and the Mayor attended. Over 50 people attended representing various merchants in town. We let the Chamber know we want to keep open lines of communication and a regular discourse with them and established a procedure for doing so. Which is as follows: If Chamber members would like to voice their opinion to Council, we told them to email to their leadership, either Maggie Day or Marnie Lengle who will see if the concern is valid and then forward to him, as liaison. It will then be distributed to Council. Also, considerable discussion about parking, especially within the shoulder season and discussion about merchants who routinely park in front of their business. This has been an ongoing problem with little progress made. Discussion about Council considering changes to help out. Discussion about the implementation of a valet service, which would alleviate a lot of the problems of parking, which has also been discussed by the Planning Board. 

Councilmember Lane said discourse is good but one person was neglected on the list, when it comes to Council it should also go to Jill. Also she thinks with the Jitney, the merchants themselves have to get together, doesn’t think we, as a Borough should be involved except to approve it. Discussion of different ideas and ways to park cars, on and off the island.  
Recreation Director – Miranda Duca introduced the new Stone Harbor Map with points of interest designated. Copies will be placed in the kiosks on the nodes downtown. 

Updates on the events coming up:



May 19th Stone Harbor Garden Club Community Yard Sale



Wetlands Institute Shore Bird Horseshoe and Crab Festival



Mayors Bocce Ball Tournament



Memorial Day Week-end 


Downtown Opening May 22nd


Beach Opening Ceremony May 26th 



19th Annual Turtle Trot – May 27th 



Farmers Market starting May 27th 



Memorial Day Service for Fallen Hero and Parade May 28th


Open House American Legion



Recreation Registrations open to public starting next Friday.

NATURAL RESOURCES Councilmember Rich said Go Green has been working on plastics. Councilmember Lane said the minutes from Go Green will be decimated to everyone.  Go Green has made a recycle video and you will see what plastic does to our wildlife. Grant had asked that Go Green get involved in the educational part of recycling. We have applied for two grants and received $2,000. The purpose of the grant was to get the merchants involved in using recyclable bags.  The Borough is hoping to purchase them with the grant and go to the merchants and ask them to start using them. The Go Green Fair this year will be the same night as Family Night.  

Mayor said we have taken steps with the farmer’s market bags and all of our recycling but we need to not say recycle the bags, but need to say don’t use plastic bags. We should start to think about approaching Wawa and asking them not to use the bags, in other areas they are cooperating. As we continue to move forward, the public should know there has been activity on this front. We have to move forward and take a step toward a ban. 
Councilmember Krafczek said so far it has been of a suggestive nature and we have to move forward to legislative. 
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Discussion about giving extra money to use the bag, getting money back for not using the bags, etc. and also, the use by dog-walkers. 

Councilmember Parzych said all the efforts are commendable but they will not get us to where we need to be, they can only take us so far. If we all agree these bags are bad for the environment, but if we are serious about this we are going to have to consider stopping the distribution of these bags in Stone Harbor. It will not solve all our problems, but we can only do what we can do.  He spoke about the lady he met at the beach sweep last month and she was very passionate about plastic straws.  We should begin the process. He said we have to be prepared to just prohibit these items. Administrator said she sends a letter to the business about the time and she will add this information to the letter.  

Lenore Tedesco said we need a list of things that are most harmful as marine debris. She also said we need to think about deliveries to the beach, the amount of materials that go into takeout to the beach is putting that material directly into the waterway.  
Councilmember Lane said Go Green is meeting June 1st and emphasis will be put on this subject.  
Lenore Geological Survey Natural Resource Council Work Session Report

5/15/2018

Prepared by Lenore Tedesco

1) Flood mitigation ad hoc committee meets again next week

2) Stone Harbor Bird Sanctuary

a. Public works has done a wonderful job of preparing the gardens for spring.

b. I conducted an inventory of the gardens last week and we will be adding plants to supplement some gardens.  Garden on 2nd Ave were especially hard hit this year.

c. We have a selection of about 200 plants that will be planted in the sanctuary in the next 2 weeks using our core group of volunteers.  Scheduling is pending.

d. Undergraduate interns in environmental education at TWI will arrive next week.  I will be training them on docent duties at the Sanctuary next week and tours will begin first week of June.

3) Stone Harbor Point

a. Steward program is set to begin Memorial Day weekend.

b. We have a full complement of stewards hired and training will begin next week.

c. TWI has been coordinating with Captain Palmer regarding coverage and escorts for law enforcement and for training.

d. Red Knots

i. Are in the area and have arrived at SHP coinciding with the annual horseshoe crab spawning.

e. Nesting activity has begun and is looking good so far.

i. American Oystercatchers and Piping Plover have nests at the point within the fenced area.

ii. Terns and Skimmers are in the area but typically nest later.

f. Natural Resources Committee is set to review current beach ordinances with respect to operation of power boats to better understand how to manage boat landings at the point.

g. Sanderling Tracking study

i. A PhD student from Cornell University coordinated with Public Works to mount an antenna on the 95th st beach shack.  The antenna is tracking sanderlings using 7 Mile beaches and SH Point.

4) USGS Geophysical Study on 7 Mile Island

a. The USGS has been funded by congress to conduct a study along the entire beachfront of 7 mile island from Townsends Inlet to Hereford Inlet to support monitoring of Hurricane Sandy Beach and Marsh resilience.

b. Effectively there are a series of projects being done by government agencies to assess the effectiveness of resiliency projects resulting from post-sandy restoration projects. 

c. This study will use remote sensing to measure water depths and subsurface geology from 0-45 ft. of water depth along the beach front and Stone Harbor Point to monitor changes in sand supply just offshore of the island.

d. A detailed field plan was submitted to Jill on Friday that involved the proposed use of vehicles on beaches, jet skis and a 26’ research boat in shallow waters and landing and launching on beaches.  It also involves towing a small catamaran and sled system with equipment attached to cables between the boat and jet skis. 

e. They proposed docking at SH Marina and accessing the beach front via Hereford Inlet.

f. The proposed field study period is August 8-22.

g. Clearly this is problematic for several reasons related to boat operations and vehicles on the beachfront during the peak of summer season.  Stone Harbor Point is a no-drive or landing zone and this is a critical time.

h. I reached out to the project leads yesterday and let them know the challenges and concerns and asked them to delay until after Labor Day.  A call is pending.

5) Marine Debris and opportunities to reduce plastics in the community

a. Council members received an email on May 10th from Kecia Lee related to the use of plastic straws.

b. This is indeed a problem and there are opportunities to reduce marine debris and plastics in our community. This council is aware of the problems marine debris – especially plastics cause.  

i. First they don’t degrade and persist in the environment for hundreds of years

ii. They are a hazard to marine life.

1. On Saturday, a Northern Gannet was struggling on Avalon Beach with plastic wrapped around its beak.  Avalon police were able to remove the debris because the bird was so weak it could be approached.

c. There is a lot council can do that is not onerous to the business community but that can be impactful to the environment and wildlife that share Stone harbor with us.

i.  Prohibit the use of plastic straws

1. Paper straws are available and are not an environmental nuisance

a. Do we really need straws?  This is an American and British thing.

ii. Consider reminding business that they cannot deliver food to the beach – the amount to packing material in takeout food is extremely high and typically involves a lot of plastic.

iii. Consider a ban on plastic grocery bags

iv. Encourage the use of cardboard take out containers – or require it.

1. Styrofoam is a terrible product.  It too doesn’t break down – just breaks into smaller pieces.

v. We all understand the important balance between overregulation and voluntary compliance via education and communication.  Understanding when a strong approach is needed is important too.

vi. Stone Harbor has the opportunity to be model community with respect to reducing plastics in our community and helping to limit the opportunities for these plastics to get into our waterways and impacting wildlife.

vii. I would urge council to consider the leadership other communities have taken and take action to address this issue.
Lenore Tedesco reported the Borough received a request and information on a study being conducted by the US geological survey on Seven Mile Island. Effectively this survey is being conducted by Congress to study beachfronts. They are trying to see how post Sandy restorations worked. They are going to measure the water debts to 45 ft. The way they will do that is water craft, jet skis and boats. They will tow sleds with cables. They will run into the beach repeatedly with these sleds and land. They also believe they will be docking at Stone Harbor Marina and driving a 26 ft. boat out Hereford.  Their timeline starts August 8th. She and Jill have discussed this and Lenore reached out to them or behalf of Jill and outlined the challenges, starting with the several ordinances that would be enforced and asked them to wait post-Labor Day. She will be speaking with them next week.   Mayor said she would like the Borough Solicitor kept apprised of everything as it goes along. 
Councilmember Rich said Resolution 2018-S-104 is on the agenda tonight, the Agreement with the Wetlands Institute for them to be able to do their conservation programs and tourism activities this summer. She asked if there was any questions. 

Update – Coastal Barrier Resources Act – Mayor asked for an update on this, where you cannot use federal funds to use Hereford Inlet as a borrow area, as we continue to correspond. Administrator said Howard Marlow has been corresponding still with the Federal Government trying to set up meetings, but in addition, we have a contact now through Joe Lomax and we are sending a letter to his contact. All three Mayors have agreed to send this letter basically laying out our issues, and why we feel this should be an exemption, and the Federal Government has agreed to review it.  That letter was sent on Monday and went to Timothy Williams, Deputy Director, External Affairs, US Department of Interior. 

Employee Appreciation Day on Friday. It will be moved to the Civic Club because of weather.  
DISCUSSION:
None

MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Karen Lane
Seconded by 





Councilmember Joselyn O. Rich  
That the Regular Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:30p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2018
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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